
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE – MARCH 23, 2010 

 
HIGHWAY 427 TRANSPORTATION CORRIDOR ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT 
MINISTRY OF TRANSPORTATION 
WARDS 1 AND 2 

Recommendations 

The Commissioner of Engineering and Public Works and the Commissioner of Planning 
recommend: 
 
1. That Council endorse the Highway 427 Transportation Corridor Environmental Assessment 

Study; 
 
2. That City Staff work with the Region of York and the Block 61 Landowners Group to make 

the necessary application to the Ministry of Transportation for the approval of the realignment 
of Huntington Road opposite the terminus of the future Highway 427 north bound off-ramp at 
Major Mackenzie Drive;  

 
3. That Council pass the following resolution with respect to the timing for the construction of 

the Highway 427 Corridor Extension: 
 

WHEREAS the extension of Highway 427 to Major Mackenzie Drive will address the 
current and short-term transportation constraints in the Vaughan Enterprise Zone; 
 
AND WHEREAS development in the Vaughan Enterprise Zone is expected to accelerate 
with the approval of the Highway 427 Transportation Corridor Environmental Assessment 
Study and open up the GTA Region’s largest contiguous supply of employment lands; 
 
AND WHEREAS the Vaughan Enterprise Zone will provide jobs for approximately 60,000 
people; 
 
NOW THEREFORE the City of Vaughan hereby requests that the Province of Ontario 
through the Ministry of Transportation expedite the design and construction of the 
Highway 427 Extension to Major Mackenzie Drive and include this highway project in its 
next capital program.   

 
4. That a copy of this report be forwarded to the Ministry of the Environment, the Ministry of 

Transportation and the Region of York. 
 
Contribution to Sustainability 
 
The proposed Highway 427 Transportation Corridor Extension contributes to sustainability by 
addressing the existing and short-term inter-regional transportation constraints related to the 
current Hwy 427 terminus, and by enhancing goods movement to and from the CPR Vaughan 
Intermodal facility.  In addition, the extension of Hwy 427 will facilitate the planned growth in the 
City, in particular the Vaughan Enterprise Zone.   
 
Economic Impact 
 
There are no immediate economic impacts resulting from the adoption of this report. 



Communications Plan 

The Ministry of Transportation (MTO) and the Ministry of the Environment (MOE) will be notified 
of any resolutions which are passed by Council relating to this report before the end of the public 
review period associated with the submission of the final Hwy 427 Transportation Corridor 
Environmental Assessment Report.   

Purpose 

The purpose of this report is to provide Council with an overview of MTO’s response to the 
comments that the City provided on the draft Hwy 427 Transportation Corridor Environmental 
Assessment Study. 

Background - Analysis and Options 

On October 8, 2009, the MTO issued the draft Hwy 427 Transportation Corridor Environmental 
Assessment Study (Hwy 427 EA Study) for a pre-submission review by the agencies and the 
public prior to the formal submission of the final EA Report to the Minister of the Environment.  
The purpose of the Hwy 427 EA Study is to:  
 

 Address existing and short-term transportation problems related to the then current Hwy 
427 terminus, truck traffic accessibility to and from the CPR Vaughan Intermodal Facility, 
and the traffic impact on inter-regional traffic in the Peel-York boundary area;  

 Identify and protect required property for any proposed transportation corridor and allow 
planned development to occur outside of the transportation corridor;  

 Ensure that alternatives / preferred solutions will not preclude or predetermine planning 
for other transportation corridors.  

 
At its meeting on November 24, 2009, Council resolved as follows: 
 

1.  That the Ministry of Transportation be requested to address the comments on the 427 
Transportation Corridor, Draft Environmental Assessment (EA) Report that are outlined 
in this report before finalizing the EA Report;  

 
2. That Staff report back to Council on the recommendations of the final 427 

Transportation Corridor EA Report; and 
 

3.  That a copy of this report be forwarded to the Ministry of Transportation and the Region 
of York. 

 
On October 27, 2009 and November 6, 2009 meetings were held between City, York Region and 
MTO staff to discuss the comments on the draft Hwy 427 EA Study.  Subsequent to those 
meetings, MTO provided a supplementary technical assessment of the Highway 427 crossing at 
Zenway Boulevard on January 5, 2010.  This information was reviewed by City and Regional staff 
and found to be acceptable.  On January 18, 2010, the City received a letter from the Hwy 427 
Project Team with an accompanying table which outlines how each of the City’s comments had 
been addressed in the final Hwy 427 EA Report.  A copy of this summary table is included as 
Attachment No. 1 to this report.  Based on this information, Staff is satisfied that the City’s 
comments on the draft Hwy 427 EA Study have been adequately addressed in the final EA 
document with the exception of the issue pertaining to the realignment of Huntington Road north 
of Major Mackenzie Drive and the second road access to planned development in Block 61 (OPA 
699).  On January 29, 2010, the MTO submitted the final Hwy 427 EA Study to the Ministry of the 
Environment for the formal review period, which ends on March 19, 2010.  During this review 
period the public and review agencies can provide comments to the MOE on the Hwy 427 EA 
Study. 



 
The proposed Block 61 Nashville Heights community is located south-west of the community of 
Nashville and bounded by Major Mackenzie Drive to the south, the CP Railway Line to the east 
and Huntington Road to the west as shown on Attachment No. 2.  The Nashville Heights 
community is expected to house about 8,000 people and include community services such as 
schools, parks, open space areas and neighbourhood scaled commercial facilities.  On June 15, 
2009, OPA 699 for Nashville Heights was adopted by Vaughan Council, and forwarded to the 
Region of York, the approval authority.  The Regional Planning and Economic Development 
Committee meeting on November 4, 2009 recommended approval of OPA 699 (Nashville 
Heights).  Regional Council approved the Official Plan on November 19, 2009.  OPA 699 is 
currently under appeal to the Ontario Municipal Board by a local resident citing primarily density, 
traffic and servicing issues stemming from the Nashville Heights development. 
 
The proposed road network for the planned Nashville Heights community provides for Huntington 
Road to be realigned in an easterly direction to intersect with Major Mackenzie Drive opposite the 
future Hwy 427 north bound off-ramp terminus.  A second collector road access to Major 
Mackenzie Drive is proposed approximately 300 metres west of the existing CP tracks as shown 
on Attachment No. 2.   
 
The Hwy 427 Transportation Corridor Environmental Assessment Study is proposing that a 
realigned Huntington Road be located 650 m east of the existing Huntington Road in order to 
connect to a future north-south road traversing McGillvray Road and connecting to Major 
Mackenzie Drive as shown on Attachment No. 3.  This conclusion limits the ability to provide 
access to Block 61 from Major Mackenzie Drive to a single point because of the required 
separation distances between highway interchanges and signalized intersections, and design 
standards associated with the proposed grade separation of the CP Rail Line.  The text on the 
Recommended Plan (Exhibit 6-3, Plate 4) in the Hwy 427 EA Study indicates that the exact 
alignment of Huntington Road within private property (Block 61) is to be determined by the City of 
Vaughan.  The Hwy 427 Transportation Corridor Environmental Assessment denotes that a 
Huntington Road intersection at Major Mackenzie Drive located at the Highway 427 northbound 
ramp does not conform to Ministry policy, however, it would be considered under specific 
circumstances.   
 
The proposed realignment of Huntington Road under the Hwy 427 EA Study would require 
modifications to the location of land uses and the road network in OPA 699.  In short, the 
proposed reconfiguration of the Huntington Road extension further east to intersect with Major 
Mackenzie Drive will impact on the proposed road pattern and traffic distribution in Block 61.  It is 
important to note that there are provisions in OPA 699 that provide for modifications to road 
network, among other matters, within the area defined as the “Major Mackenzie Drive Alignment 
Special Study Area” as shown on Attachment No.2 without the need for a formal amendment to 
the Plan. 
 
Consultation with MTO 
 
On March 1, 2010, City and Regional staff met with MTO to discuss the recommendations of the 
Hwy 427 EA Study with respect to the realignment of Huntington Road with Major Mackenzie 
Drive and access to the planned Nashville Heights community in Block 61. 
 
As an outcome of this meeting, MTO has reaffirmed that an intersection opposite a highway ramp 
does not conform to Ministry policy so it can’t be recommended in the Hwy 427 EA Study; 
however, it would be considered under specific circumstances.  Notwithstanding this, MTO 
acknowledges that both the City and Region are concerned with the potential lack of a second 
access to Block 61 (OPA 699 Nashville Heights community) north of Major Mackenzie Drive.  
Accordingly, MTO has confirmed that their Corridor Management Office would be prepared to 
review a specific request from the City for an additional access opposite the future Hwy 427 north 
bound off-ramp at Major Mackenzie Drive, pending traffic impact study review.    In addition, MTO 



will ensure flexibility in the design of the Major Mackenzie Drive interchange to not physically 
preclude an additional access opposite the off-ramp.  The MTO has also confirmed that the Hwy 
427 EA Study would not need to be amended if MTO approved the construction of this ramp 
terminus intersection in the future; however, if MTO determines the changes are significant, 
consultation will occur with potentially affected stakeholders and the changes will be documented 
in a Transportation Environmental Study Report (TESR).  The TESR would not require approval 
from MOE but would be filed on the public record in accordance with MTO's Class Environmental 
Assessment.  Accordingly, based on the foregoing, staff is recommending that the City endorse 
the Hwy 427 EA Study in order to permit the Highway 427 project to proceed.  Further, that staff 
work with the Region of York and the Block 61 Landowners Group to make the necessary 
application to the MTO Corridor Management Office for the approval of a second intersection with 
Major Mackenzie Drive opposite the future Hwy 427 north bound off-ramp terminus. 
 
Relationship to Vaughan Vision 2020/Strategic Plan 
 
In consideration of the strategic priorities related to Vaughan Vision 2020, the recommendations 
of this report will contribute to: 
 

 Enhancing and ensuring community safety, health and wellness; 
 The pursuit of excellence in service delivery; 
 Leadership and promotion of environmental sustainability; 
 Planning and managing growth and economic vitality; and, 
 Promoting effective governance. 
 

Specific Strategic Plan Initiatives applicable to the recommendations made in this report include 
Vaughan’s corporate priorities to continue to support the Highway 427 extension.  This report is 
therefore consistent with the priorities previously set by Council. 
 
Regional Implications 
 
It is anticipated that Regional staff will be reporting to their Council on the final Hwy 427 EA Study 
in April 2010. 

Conclusion 

On January 28, 2010, the Ministry of Transportation issued the final 427 Transportation Corridor 
Environmental Assessment Study for review by agencies and the public, ending on March 19, 
2010.  Vaughan staff is satisfied that MTO has satisfactorily addressed the City’s comments on 
the pre-submission that were outlined in the Item No. 11 of the Committee of Whole Report No. 
50.   Accordingly, Staff is recommending that the City endorse the Hwy 427 Transportation 
Corridor Environmental Assessment Study.  As a next step, Staff will work with the Region of 
York and the Block 61 Landowners Group to make the necessary application to the MTO Corridor 
Management Office for the approval of a second intersection with Major Mackenzie Drive 
opposite the future Hwy 427 north bound off-ramp terminus. 
 
In addition, since the Highway 427 Extension is the key solution to the existing and short-term 
transportation problems in the western Vaughan area, Staff is recommending that Council pass a 
resolution requesting the Province to expedite the design and construction of the highway project.  
Should Council concur, the recommendations of this report could be adopted. 



Attachments 

1. Attachment No.1 – 427 Transportation Corridor Draft EA Report – Municipal Comment-
Response Tracking Table 

2. Attachment No.2 – Block 61 Plan (OPA 699) 
3. Attachment No.3 – Exhibit 6-3 (Plate 4) - Hwy 427 Transportation Corridor 

Environmental Assessment Study 

Report prepared by: 

Andrew Pearce, Director of Development/Transportation Engineering – Ext 8255. 
Grant Uyeyama, Director of Development Planning – Ext. 8635 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

 
Bill Robinson, P. Eng.,      John Zipay, 
Commissioner of Engineering    Commissioner of Planning  
& Public Works 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Andrew D. Pearce, C.E.T., 
Director of Development & Transportation Engineering      

   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 


